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BOARD MEETING MINUTES

23 November 2017

Social Care Wales Offices, Cardiff

10:00 – 12:45

	Present:

Board Members:



Arwel Ellis Owen (Chair)

Emma Britton

Simon Burch

Carl Cooper

Abigail Harris

Kate Hawkins

Rhian Watcyn Jones

Joanne Kember

Peter Max

Jane Moore

Grace Quantock

Aled Roberts
	Social Care Wales Officers:


Sue Evans (Chief Executive Officer) 

Gerry Evans (Director of Regulation and Intelligence)

Joanne Oak (Director of Corporate Services and Strategy)
Sarah McCarty (Director of Workforce and Improvement)
Laura Pinney (Minutes)
In attendance:

Huw Irranca-Davies AM, Minister for Children and Social Services (item 2 only)

Andrea Giordano, Deputy Director, Social Services Improvement Division, Welsh Government (item 2 only)


	1.
	Welcome and opening comments from the Chair

 

	i.

ii.


	Chair welcomed Board members and staff to the meeting, and welcomed Huw Irranca-Davies AM, Minister for Children and Social Care (the Minister), congratulating him on his appointment. The Chair also welcomed Andrea Giordano, from our sponsor division. 

The Minister agreed that this is a valuable opportunity for him to meet with Social Care Wales and to learn more about our work. The Chair reiterated this meeting forms part of the accountability cycle of the Board and it was critical we work together to ensure that the highest standards of accountability are maintained.



	2.
	Huw Irranca-Davies AM, Minister for Children and Social Care: 

Accountability meeting


	i.

ii.

iii.

iv.

v.

vi.

vii.

viii.

ix.
	The Minister stated he was pleased to have time to learn about the Board members and provided a summary of his background and experience. The Minister recognised that it’s been a busy time for social care in Wales and he has been struck by the complexity and breadth of work within the sector, particularly in terms of improvement. The Minister also noted he had been struck by the ease of the transition to Social Care Wales from its predecessor body and was pleased to see it has already begun to deliver a significant programme of work. The Minister was reassured by the long term approach set out in the strategic plan, and also by our commitment to working collaboratively. He noted the importance of looking for partners beyond the social care sector such as housing and health.  The Minister referred to how Welsh Government’s Prosperity for All strategy encourages partnership working and noted this may mean thinking differently and creatively about social care in the future. 

The Minister closed his introductory remarks by highlighting the vision for Wales is a high quality and sustainable social care sector offering sustainable and preventative care. We want a thriving, highly skilled, workforce who feels valued for what they do. 

The Minister reiterated Social Care Wales will have a critical strategic role in leading the sector and encouraged everyone to consider the future work of the body and how we can develop an ambitious approach to social care so that we do things differently and better.  The Chair confirmed the desire within the Board to work differently and to provide reassurance that it is working effectively. 

The Board members introduced themselves to the Minister and the Chairs of the Committees each gave a presentation on the key areas of work of the organisation. 

The Chair reminded the Minister that our Research Strategy will be launched in February 2018 and will be a new area of work for us. He added the research and health sectors in Wales have been very supportive in developing the strategy.  

The Chair also informed the Minister we are also in the midst of arranging, jointly with ADSS Cymru, the Social Care Conference  for September 2018 which will link to the Social Care Wales’ Accolades celebration event.    The Chair highlighted the Accolades generate a lot of enthusiasm within the sector and have supported sharing best practice across Wales.  

The Minister stated he was pleased to get a better understanding of the work of Social Care Wales and was also pleased to see the expertise within the Board, both at a professional and personal level. He welcomed hearing how the organisation intends to manage its programmes of work going forward and welcomed the focus on research and data. He stressed the importance of using data in a meaningful way, and of making it available to others to use. 

The Minister brought the accountability meeting to a close by stating it was refreshing  to hear the enthusiasm of the Board for the social care agenda in Wales. He reminded the Board it is important to keep in mind why we are doing this work and remember that we can’t do it on our own. We must however keep the ambition to provide world class services for the people of Wales. 

The Chair thanked the Minister for his comments. 



	3.
	Apologies and Declaration of Interests



	i.

ii.
	Apologies were received from Damian Bridgeman. The Chair noted Donna Hutton will arrive by the afternoon. 

No new declarations of interest were made. 



	4.
	Minutes of the Board meeting 27 September 2017



	i.
ii.
iii.


	The Chair reminded the Board that minor changes to minutes should be raised with officers before the meeting. 

A member queried minute 7.vii (pg.3) regarding the rotation of Chairs of Committees every two years and whether this was advisable. The Chair confirmed this had been agreed to ensure all members were able to experience each of the committees and that could be re-considered. 

The minutes were agreed for accuracy.



	5.
	Matters arising



	i.

ii.

iii.

iv.

v.
	The Chair updated the Board on matters arising from the previous meeting: 

Item 5 – Business Plan Quarter 1 update 

The Chair noted Members’ comments on the quarter 1 update have been taken into account, particularly with regard to narrative. The quarter 2 update is on today’s agenda for discussion. Members acknowledged the Board will have the opportunity to discuss performance indicators during a half-day induction session on 14 December. 


Item 7 – Draft Engagement Strategy

The Chair highlighted the item on today’s agenda where Malcolm Williams will present the engagement plan and make reference to the strategy. 

Item 9 – Messages from the Chief Executive and Directors

The Chair referred to the last action on the list in relation to the Strategic Plan launch and noted it was very well attended and we received very good feedback from those that attended. 

There were no other matters arising. 



	6.
	Transforming care in the 21st Century: consultation response and next steps



	i.
ii.

iii.

iv.

v.

vi.

vii.

viii. 

ix. 

x.

xi.

xii. 

xiii. 

xiv. 

xv.

xvi. 

xvii.

xviii.

xix.

xx.

xxi.

xxii.

xxiii.

xxiv.


	Gerry Evans, Director of Regulation and Intelligence, presented members with the outcome of the response to the consultation. Members noted we received 210 responses, with a breakdown of the respondents showing which parts of the sector have not engaged with the consultation. Members acknowledged one of the challenges for the organisation is to consider how we can engage with those groups. 

The consultation outlined four areas for potential change: changes to our fitness to practise processes; changes to the code of practice for employers; the qualifications that will be required for domiciliary care workers; and registration fees for existing and new groups. 

Members noted Gerry Evans’s summary of the responses:

· The overall response to the consultation was positive, with responses providing some interesting ideas about how we can take this agenda forward. 

· There was a limited response to the proposed changes to our fitness to practise processes, with the majority of respondents agreeing to the changes. 
· There was a positive response to the changes to the employers’ code and clear messages about its implementation and enforcement.  
· However concerns were raised about the areas relating to qualification requirements for domiciliary care workers and fees for those workers.  

The Board acknowledged there was very little response to the proposals on fees for managers, social workers and residential child care workers and agreed we will therefore proceed with those as set out in the consultation. 

Gerry Evans highlighted the responses regarding the regulation of domiciliary care workers suggested concern that a qualification requirement will add further instability to an already fragile sector.  The primary concern from consultation feedback in relation to introducing a qualification was that it may encourage older workers to leave the sector sooner. 

Members noted officers, in response to the feedback, had developed a number of proposals to mitigate the concerns. These include adding  additional qualifications to the list, incorporating some relevant health qualifications. 

The Board also noted another area of concern was the perceived ability to get workers through the induction period, including conducting an independent assessment. It was therefore proposed that, until 2020, we accept sign off of induction by a registered manager. This will continue until registration becomes mandatory. 

Gerry Evans informed members a third set of proposals will seek to address concerns relating to the older or experienced workforce, or those who work a small number of hours by adopting a “grand-parenting” process. For those who have been care workers for three years or over this process would accept verification by a registered manager that a person can demonstrate the required competencies to be registered.  Again this will continue for the period up until 2020. It was acknowledged individuals who register in the initial period in the proposed routes above would not have to gain a full qualification.  Individuals joining the register once registration becomes mandatory would need to meet the full qualification requirements. 

The Chair informed members the Minister will make the final decision about when the Register will open and the decision before the Board today was to agree the basis which will underpin individual registration until 2020. 

Members welcomed the analysis that was before them which demonstrated we are listening and the importance of qualifications, and supported the need for a strong message to convey this. However, there was some concern the lack of detailed data on the workforce presented a risk that not everyone would be registered by the time registration becomes mandatory. Officers confirmed that the sector has been seeking clarity on timescales for the Register opening to certain groups and since failure to register staff would be a breach of regulations, officers did not foresee many difficulties in getting the workforce registered.  

Some members were also concerned about individuals who may not be working to the expected values, particularly if there is not a requirement on them to complete a qualification, if they were to register through the grand-parenting approach. Gerry Evans confirmed that managers will be putting their own registration at risk if they sign off individuals who do not demonstrate the required competencies. He added Care and Social Services Inspectorate for Wales (CSSIW) will have a role to refer individuals to us if they have concerns about the standards of staff within a setting. Members also noted the Code of Professional Practice for Social Care will be enforced and practice guidance will set out the expected standards. 

Members also asked about the continuous professional development (CPD) requirement for workers who are registered under the grand-parenting process. There was some concern that individuals won’t be able to keep up their training. Gerry Evans confirmed that it will be the same as the requirement for National Minimum Standards for the care sector; 90 hours or 15 days in three years. There will be mechanisms in place to take action where training isn’t happening.  The code of practice for employers will be re-launched at the same time as registration and will reinforce the role of employers in supporting and training workers. 

The Chair referred the Board back to the paper and highlighted in addition to the comments on qualification requirements, the responses to the consultation also outlined concerns regarding the proposed fee levels for domiciliary care workers. Jo Oak, Director of Corporate Services and Strategy, presented the Board with further options for the fees for this group of workers. 

Jo Oak explained no changes were made to the planning assumptions for the fee options, however presented to the Board today was the total organisational impact rather than the impact on regulation alone. Some of the planning assumptions would be happening regardless of extending the Register, but the fees will have a considerable impact on the organisation’s budget over the next four years. 

Members were informed the various options for fees all make an assumption that our core grant in aid will need to increase; however we are awaiting confirmation from Welsh Government, for which a business case has been submitted. Members also heard in addition to increased core grant in aid funding, we have identified a number of approaches to minimising the deficit that will occur if we reduce the proposed fee. Jo Oak confirmed any efficiency measures will be reviewed annually, as will fee levels beyond 2022. 

The Chair confirmed the Board is therefore asked to consider how we respond to the feedback from the sector, whilst providing a reasonably balanced budget and invited Jo Oak to confirm the fee options.  Jo presented the three options and clarified the phasing over the four year period.  The two options that were discussed were, as the £15 option was not considered as being financially viable for the organisation.

Option 1: £15 (year 1), £15 (year 2), £20 (year 3), £25 (year 4)

Option 2: £15 (year 1), £20 (year 2), £25 (year 3), £30 (year 4)

Members supported the move to reconsider the fee level, and agreed that phasing the increase over a four year period would show consideration of the relatively low pay within the sector. However, they also noted that there is a risk of setting the fee too low when we don’t know what additional requirements the extension of registration will bring, such as additional fitness to practise requirements.  

Members therefore suggested that a fee of £30 by 2022 responds to the concerns from the feedback but also balances the financial risk of the organisation.  This approach will also provide clarity to the sector to aid financial planning.

Members were asked to vote on the two possible fee levels: 

· Option 1: £15 (year 1), £15 (year 2), £20 (year 3), £25 (year 4)

3 members voted for Option 1. 

· Option 2: £15 (year 1), £20 (year 2), £25 (year 3), £30 (year 4)

9 members voted for Option 2. 

The vote was carried in favour of Option 2. 

Jo Oak explained some of the possible approaches to mitigate the effects of a reduced fee including further streamlining of our regulatory processes and making a request to Welsh Government for flexibility of carry forward to managing cash flow peaks and troughs. It was also noted we may have to consider what activities we can and can’t undertake in future years, as the statutory regulatory functions are mandatory.

It was agreed the executive team will reconsider the budget implications of the new fee level. Jo Oak concluded the item by noting we will inform the sector of the decision regarding the fee once we receive confirmation of the additional grant-in-aid funding.  

The Chief Executive advised that, as Accounting Officer, she would accept some risks in managing potential future deficits, which were difficult to predict in a demand led situation.  She reiterated some certainty of flexibility across years and a sufficient grant-in-aid was essential and if this was not secured, we may need to convene an extraordinary Board meeting to reconsider the fee levels.  She was confident that sponsor division was doing all they could to find a resolution, so the sector could be advised of the Board decision and start their budget planning.

Members considered the report and approved the proposals outlined in the original consultation, subject to the following exceptions: 

· The minor revisions suggested by respondents to the Code of Practice for Employers be assessed and a revised version of the code brought to the Regulation and Standards Committee in December;


· The proposals for the qualification requirements for social care workers be revised in line with the recommendation in Section 7 of the report;


· The proposals for the fee levels for domiciliary care workers are revised in line with the decision made by the Board on 23 November 2017, subject to confirmation of sufficient Grant in Aid.


	7.
	Review of Social Care Wales Workforce Development Programme Grant




	i.
ii.

iii.

iv. 

v.

vi. 

vii.


	Jon Day, Assistant Director for Workforce, provided members with an overview of the summary report, outlining the approach that has been taken up to this point. Engagement with the sector on proposed future principles of the programme closed in September and a full summary of responses has been provided to members. 

Members noted there were two main areas of feedback from the consultation. The first is in relation to the funding of the programme on a regional basis. The other theme was concern that regionalisation is being rushed in some areas. Feedback also highlighted concerns regarding the administration process for the grant and the reporting process had become complex, with information collected as part of the grant application being repeated. 

The report proposed a system of grant application and monitoring in a clear remit letter. Jon Day noted we have also developed a series of templates for the application, mid-year and end of year monitoring. Members heard the suggested changes had been discussed with Welsh Government, presented to an all-Wales group of training managers and shared with lead Directors who have responsibility for training. The revised process allows for local, regional and national priorities to be mapped out and for regions to report in a straightforward way, via a rolling action plan which is presented to us.

Members asked for confirmation the letter stipulates the majority of the grant funding must be spent on training. Sarah McCarty, Director of Workforce and Improvement, confirmed there is a requirement that programme and administration costs should not increase from previous years, and should not cost more than the delivery of training. Applications also ask for confirmation of staffing structures to support the programmes and confirmation of governance and partnership arrangements. 

A member asked to whom the grant is paid and who is answerable for the use of the grant. The Chief Executive confirmed that each regional partnership is responsible for identifying a lead workforce Director, a lead finance officer and a lead workforce officer for each grant application. A nominated local authority receives the monies on behalf of the region, as regional partnership boards are not constituted bodies, but the decisions on the priorities are made collectively through the regional partnership arrangements. 

Members were keen to understand how the activities of each region will be monitored. Sarah McCarty explained that the regional partnership will set regional and local priorities as well as defining how they are responding to set national priorities. A rolling action plan will give an indication of the progress of these priorities, and mid-year and end of year reports will provide updates on achievements.   Sarah McCarty also confirmed the reports will be cross-referenced to the financial forms to measure how much investment has been made in each priority area and the information will be shared with other regions to support shared learning. 

Members considered and agreed the proposals set out in the report. 



	8.
	Draft Social Care Wales high-level engagement strategy 2017-2022



	i.
ii.

iii.

iv.

v.

vi. 


	Malcolm Williams, Communication and Public Affairs Manager, reminded members they had received the initial draft strategy in September and this, more detailed, plan sets out the framework that will apply to our work for the next five years. 

Malcolm Williams explained to the Board the rationale for engagement in the priority areas is to be clear about who we want to engage with and at what level, along with what we want to achieve from the engagement. He reiterated this plan sits between the overarching strategy and a more detailed engagement plan which will be included in the business plans for the next few years. These detailed plans will include methods of engagement and an evaluation of their effectiveness and will also help us to understand what resources are available what was affordable to the organisation. 

Members acknowledged the next year will be unprecedented for the organisation in terms of large-scale events, with the National Eisteddfod, Royal Welsh Show, national social care conference and the Accolades ceremony. We will therefore need to plan resources accordingly. Malcolm Williams directed members to the proposals made within the engagement plan for how to make the best use of our resources at these events. 

Members enquired how we will feed back to those with whom we’ve engaged regarding the impact of their involvement. Malcolm Williams confirmed, in many cases, feedback is often immediate as partners are part of the initiative, for example our partners will be part of the judging process for the Accolades and we will be able to provide feedback throughout the process. Where partners are not as closely engaged with our processes we will be feeding back to groups that have engaged with us. 

Members were pleased to see plans to engage directly with looked after children and were interested to consider how we can do that. Members also noted the importance of ensuring we don’t miss opportunities to inspire young people to work in social care.  Sarah McCarty confirmed we recently attended the Skills Cymru event and spoke to high number of young people, parents and carers about a career in social care. Members were pleased to hear this and suggested that it may be useful to work with partners such as the Children’s Commissioner and link with their networks and activities.

Members discussed and approved the high-level engagement plan. 




	9.
	Business Plan: Quarter 2 update



	i. 
ii.

iii.

iv. 

v. 

vi.

vii. 


	Jo Oak summarised the key points from the report and noted we are still collecting key performance indicators (KPIs) and working through our performance management framework but members should be able to see the progress in our reporting. 

Jo Oak did not propose to give details regarding each amber activity but members’ attention was drawn to the performance in relation to managing the social work bursary scheme noting the activity was amber due to a lower uptake of bursaries and had a direct link with the financial performance of the organisation. Members acknowledged this was mainly a demand-led activity as Higher Education Institutions (HEIs) nominate students for financial support. There had also been a drop in the number of students undertaking a Master’s Degree as these students are not able to access the same financial support as undergraduates. 

The Board was informed the campaign on raising awareness within the sector was originally linked to the Care at Home strategy and aimed at domiciliary care workers. A range of feedback suggested we need to promote this more widely and we are therefore considering this project in the long term. Further proposals will be brought to the Board at a future date. 

Members noted the last quarter update referred to difficulties in relation to sharing data and intelligence with CSSIW. It is still showed as amber in this update and members asked for further clarity on the matter.  Gerry Evans confirmed that CSSIW has published its strategic plan this week and a priority area is to develop a strong relationship with Social Care Wales. We continue to work on re-establishing relationships and are pleased to note that this commitment is also strong within CSSIW. 

In relation to post-graduate funding a member asked whether this is an area where we can use our leadership skills to influence the funding available. Jo Oak noted that we are reviewing the degree of social work in Wales and will use the information on post-graduate funding to influence future modelling. 

In terms of financial performance we are reporting an underspend position at the six month period. Two areas contributing to this are salaries and the underspend in bursaries, contributing to an underspend position of approximately £300k. We are planning to ring-fence elements of the underspend for our Raising the Profile activities and we’ll be asking our sponsor for an additional carry forward of 1% into the next financial year. 

Members considered the report and discussed progress against the Business Plan. 



	10.
	Population Needs Assessment – national report



	i.

ii.

iii.

iv.


	The Chief Executive presented the report to members. The work follows a request to draw together this report from seven regional assessments.  Social Services Improvement Agency (SSIA) worked with regional colleagues and Welsh Government to provide a template and toolkit to the regions to pull assessments together.  This is the first time that it has been done at a regional level. By April each region must publish an area plan that sets out what they will do to respond to the care and support needs identified in the population assessments. We will be asking regions to identify gaps in data or research. The assessments are about care and support and what it means in terms of commissioning, planning and integration of services and is not a complete picture, rather it shows areas where more activity is needed. Regions will be asked to revisit the assessment regularly. 

The national report is aimed at policy makers and politicians and assumes a degree of knowledge; however we also intend to prepare a more user-friendly version which makes the information more accessible. We will also consider with regional partners the lessons learned from the assessment. 

A member suggested that it would be useful to have links to the common threads within the regions. The Chief Executive noted that there links to the regional action plans and additional information within those plans. 

Members agreed to the publication of the technical information report on our website and to cascade the information more widely through a user friendly version.



	11.
	Key messages from the Chief Executive and Directors



	i.

ii.

iii.

iv.

v.

vi. 

vii.

viii. 

ix. 

xi. 

xii. 

xiii. 


	The Chief Executive reminded the Board that the Parliamentary Review of health and social care in Wales is ongoing and we were successful in encouraging the establishment of a sub-group for social care. Panel members have embraced the opportunity to ensure that social care sector is equal to health and the panel Chair has commented how much she has benefitted from the contribution of the sub-group for social care to the review.  

The report on the review will be finalised by the end of December and will be submitted to the Minister. It is likely to be published in the new year. We will then consider how we respond to it as an organisation, and we will establish a working group across number of sectors in order to maximise the outcomes of the report. 

The Chief Executive has also met with the interim Chair of the emerging organisation Health Education Improvement Wales. The Chief Executive was part of the panel to recruit the Chief Executive. There is the potential for effective joint working to support better integration or alignment of health and social care.  Both organisations will need to agree key priorities and avoid being over ambitious and fail to deliver.  We will need to build a strong relationship from the outset. 

The Education Workforce Council (EWC) asked the Chief Executive to make presentation to their Board regarding our new responsibilities. They are particularly interested in our new roles in research and improvement. 

Gerry Evans informed members that we will be holding a seminar in the New Year to consider our regulatory functions in relation to the regulation of training. We have invited a number of fellow regulators, including Estyn, EWC, CSSIW and Qualifications Wales and each has agreed to send representatives.  

Sarah McCarty noted that the all-Wales induction framework will undergo a ‘soft’ launch shortly. A suite of resources has been developed to support it and we are exploring possibilities of joint delivery with health, the formal launch will be in April. 

It is likely the Welsh Government early years workforce plan will now be published in January. 

Jo Oak noted we have recently met with our sponsor department to begin some early engagement regarding our Remit Letter and business plan for 2018. We hope to be able to provide an update at next Board meeting. 

A member asked about the links between Social Care Wales staff and the regional boards. Sarah McCarty noted engagement routes have been established with all seven regions, with representation on all workforce boards or their equivalent. We don’t have membership of all of the partnership boards. We have also identified lead officers for each region within the Improvement and Development department and there is an identified officer in each region to support our collaboration

The Chair acknowledged the untimely passing of Carl Sargeant. As a Minister with responsibility for the children’s portfolio and noted we often had dealings with him.  

The Chair also noted that Powys County Council has been placed under special measures following investigation, which is of concern to all, and officers will be keeping an eye on the situation as it progresses. 

A member wished to note the language that we use when referring to our key priorities and the importance of the words we use to describe our work. It was suggested that we should be talking about the care of people living with dementia, rather than dementia care.  



	12.
	Meeting effectiveness



	i.

	Members confirmed that they were satisfied with the effectiveness of the meeting and the quality and timeliness of the meeting papers. 



	13.
	Message to communicate



	i.

	The decisions about the fees and qualifications will be publicly announced after we receive confirmation of the additional grant-in-aid funding. 
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